# Xenophobia and Shift in Immigration Policy Under Trump Administration

Fahmida Alam<sup>1</sup>, Samin Farhan Asef<sup>2</sup>

<sup>1</sup>(International Relations, Bangladesh University of Professionals, Bangladesh) <sup>2</sup>(International Relations, Bangladesh University of Professionals, Bangladesh)

**Abstract:**Trump's stance towards immigration issue was just rhetoric during the 2016 presidential election campaign but when he took over white house this rhetoric soon turned into realities. The Trump administration's emphasis on anti-immigration policy, where immigrants are being marginalized all over the states, has sparked a backlash among the people for the inhuman actions. The objective of this paper is to examine the rise of xenophobic sentiment in the U.S. in the 21st century, shift in immigration policy, and controversial actions under the Trump Administration. The concept of xenophobia -migration nexus aids a fuller understanding of how migration policy and contemporary racialization are co-constructed. This paper also analyzes the effects of xenophobic phenomena in the US policy sector and economy.

# Key Word:Immigration, Policy, Xenophobia, Trump Administration, Rhetoric

Date of Submission: 08-07-2020	Date of Acceptance: 23-07-2020

#### I. INTRODUCTION

The election of Donald Trump released endeavors to vilify outsiders, taking after the stature of xenophobia in the twentieth century. Fear and irrational dislike of people from other countries have a long tradition in America. In the election campaign of President Trump emphasized on taking extraordinary actions to curb immigration and to set stricter standards for immigration. This agenda led him to build the controversial wall on the USA-Mexico border, the Muslim Ban and the deportation of undocumented immigrants. Throughout U.S. history, rather than characterizing refugees and refugee issues in humanitarian terms, white supremacists have used narratives representing refugees as invading parasites. The Trump administration continues to make changes both small and drastic to U.S. immigration policies. Trump has taken on a white nationalist agenda where he is keeping more people out of the land and deporting people who are already in the states. By doing these he has placed an idea of nativism in the minds of the people of the USA which resulted in an unwanted fear from the outside people. Aggressive stance against immigration is not a new phenomenon in the USA. Apparently past presidents of the country have taken some drastic measures to portray the immigrants as a threat to society and Trump is surely not the first one in history.

# II. XENOPHOBIA IN THE 21<sup>ST</sup> CENTURY

Xenophobia refers to a kind of metaphysical construct of fear or hatred of foreigners or strangers. Here foreigner or stranger means the people who are outside one's native culture or the environment. This fear or hatred results in discriminatory attitudes or behavior and even causes violence, abuses of all types and exhibitions of hatred (Ojedokun 2015, 168). Xenophobia is founded on an attitude of hate or dislike for things, ideas, or phenomena that is quite new to someone. The term is derived from the Greek word Xenos, meaning "stranger" and Phobos, meaning "fear", combined to mean the fear or hatred of that which is perceived to be foreigner or stranger.

In the 21<sup>s</sup> century with the blessings of globalization, everybody is connected and treated equally as a human being, but it is hurtful that phenomenon like Xenophobia and Racism still exist. Going back in American history, nativists and white supremacists have were obsessed with screening out and deporting foreigners from the land perceived as "undesirables." Since 1954, deportation operation, 'operation wetback' has been conducted to deport the Mexicans (Johnson 2005, 10). Then, as now, heightened border security and immigration control coincided with violent anti-Mexican and anti-immigrant sentiment. The political slogan for operation wetback is repeated today, "save jobs for true Americans." Apart from this, the migration timeline from the very beginning includes different violent acts and hate crimes toward Chinese, Japanese, Latinas, Germans as well as Muslims (Head 2018). The ignorance towards these historical repatriation and deportation campaigns is interconnected with the invisibility of civil rights deprivation of immigrants throughout U.S. history (Johnson 2005, 2-3).

An irrational fear, hatred, and hostility toward immigrants have been a defining feature of Americans from the colonial era to the Trump era (Baird 2017). When Donald Trump came to power, his rhetoric consisting of diminishing immigrants from America accelerated the height of xenophobia in the twentieth century. Trump's hatred towards immigrants, especially Mexicans is wrapped around his resentment towards immigration (Pomfret 2018). Trump is just the latest incarnation. Surprisingly, the timing of this wave of xenophobia has heightened tension for immigrants residing in the USA. The rise of xenophobia in today's world strikes hard on the American society that has been slowly forging a more diverse, tolerant, multicultural, and globalized nation (Cohn and Caumont 2016). Xenophobia is as American as the cherry pie, where Trump has dehumanized and condemned the refugees for his nonsensical ideology (Baird 2017). He considers evacuees to be potential fear-based oppressors not as individuals attempting to escape in urgent circumstances. By using rhetoric Trumps has misled the American into having faith in misinterpreted generalization and numbers of immigrants coming to the US which brought widespread controversy for controversial policies of Trump (Martinez Gugerli 2018). Trump has been successful in incorporating the anti-immigration stance into nearly every aspect of the administration.

#### **III. XENOPHOBIA UNDER TRUMP ADMINISTRATION**

President Trump has been far more conventional than many dared hopes, he just discarded democracy and human rights as pillars of American foreign policy. On one hand, Trump has increased efforts to complete the wall on the US-Mexico border and on the other hand, the deportation of undocumented immigration has increased (Wang 2016). The first blow on the immigrants was the increased number of raids by Immigration and Customs Enforcement (ICE) (Bialik 2018). Trump becoming the president of the USA has increased the number and frequency of hate crimes. In a report submitted by FBI it has been shown that the number of victims in anti-Latino or Hispanic crimes rose over 21% in 2018 where attacks were specifically targeted on people rather than property (Brooks 2019). Donald Trump's anti-immigration rhetoric has signified migration as an issue of national security.In California alone, since 2016 the hate crime against Latinos increased by 50% (Hinojosa 2018).

Another study, by the Anti-Defamation League, shows that counties which hosted a campaign rally for Trump in 2016, saw hate crime rates have doubled compared to similar counties that did not host a rally(Branton, Martinez-Ebers, and Feinberg 2019). After winning the election, supporters of Trump sent handwritten letters to threaten 10 mosques across the country saying "To the children of Satan, you Muslims are vile and filthy people.... There's a new sheriff in town-President Donald Trump" (Baldwin 2016). The US Supreme Court upheld an executive order issued by Trump banning travel to the US from several predominantly Muslim countries, which Human Rights Watch and those challenging the ban said was discriminatory(Liptak and Shear 2018). In the presidential campaign Trump focused on exclusion by referring Mexicans as rapists and indicated Muslims by saving "Islam hates us" (Goldstein n.d. 546-554). Right after taking power as President, Trump authorized the first of the three Muslim bans. But these bans were blocked by the courts again and again. Then Trump tried to institutionalize Islamophobia.By ending DACA(Deferred Action for Childhood Arrivals Program) around 800,000 people who were brought to the USA as children are now threatened to return to their countries which they are unfamiliar with (Krueger 2019). In amended regulations issued by the Justice Department, mandated that DNA samples will be collected from almost all immigrants and the data will be added to the FBI database which is used to hunt criminals (Trotta 2019). The mission tone of USCIS website which used to be 'America as a nation of immigrant' is now focusing on the 'protection of Americans', 'Securing the homeland', 'accommodating requests for immigrant benefits' (Zilberman 2020, 2-3).

# **IV. MAJOR SHIFTS IN IMMIGRATION POLICY**

Since entering office, the Trump administration has brought out some major changes to federal immigration policy. Trump has alwaysfocused on the immigration issue in the election campaign. In his presidential speech to address immigration issues Trump referred to the USA as a dumping ground for everyone else's problems. Trump stated that, he would build a wall at the U.S.- Mexico outskirt, restrict all Muslims from entering the nation, totally take out the resettlement of Syrian displaced people, and extradite a great many undocumented workers who have lived in the inside of the United States for a considerable length of time, if chosen for President.

President Trump has used hatred over immigrants as a potent political weapon. The U.S. immigration policy has undergone a sea change, touching on everything from asylum to deportation policy, increasing arrests, the refugee resettlement program, and banned nationals of many countries from entering the USA. In the first year of taking office, Trump have signed around seven executive orders related to immigration. Individuals who have been allowed under prior administration to stay are being removed and immigration courts are picking up in pace to reduce the backlog of pending cases (Pierce 2019, 21). To accelerate deportations, the Justice Department has set up a case amount necessary for movement judges, disintegrating the fair treatment privileges

of outsiders by compelling adjudicators to hurry through cases. The Trump administration has limited refugee admissions and ended a refugee parole program for the youth in Central America created by Obama (Pierce 2019, 17).

The promise to build a border wall in Trumps' election campaign is one of the most striking proposal of the US president. During 2017, the Dept of Homeland Security (DHS) hosted a bidding process for the model of the border wall. Trump directed DHS to hire 10,000 additional ICE officers and 5,000 border patrol agents. Trump's promise of creating a deportation task force has not been successful but at the end of FY 2017, the administration has removed 61,904 immigrants from its ground. No sanctuary for criminals was the main agenda of the Trump administration and many sanctuary cities have been uprooted by the administration. The termination of DACA introduced by the Obama administration, under which around 690,000 immigrants who were brought to USA as a child was protected (Orozco 2018, 320).

DAPA granted status to some undocumented immigrants who have lived in the U.S. since 2010 and have children who are either American citizens or lawful permanent residents of the United States was also uplifted (Pierce 2019, 31-32). The temporary protection status has been uplifted and encouraged countries to comply with vetting. The administration has focused on expanding the 287(g) program under which law enforcement officers will be placed upon to assist in the investigation of unauthorized immigrants (Pierce 2019, 6). The administration has imposed restrictions on nationals from seven countries for 90 days and suspended all refugee admissions for 120 days while a review of the screening process was carried out. From time to time, the Trump administration has tried to set stricter standards for immigration policy and even imposed a travel ban on many countries by Presidential Proclamation. But these administrative changes about travel bans faced restrictions from courts. Trump tried to impose travel ban three times but faced obstacles from courts initially. On 27<sup>th</sup>January2017, Trump issued Executive Order 13769 which suspended the entries of nearly all nationals of Iran, Iraq, Libya, Somalia, Sudan, Syria, and Yemen effective immediately (Pierce, Bolter, and Selee 2018, 14). This order was imposed on the Muslim majority countries to ensure that foreign terrorists can't enter the United States. But this executive order was blocked in the federal courts. During the Syrian refugee crisis, this executive order banned Syrian Refugees from entering the USA.

Trump signed a revised executive order on March 6, 2017, where he removed Iraq from the banned countries and the rules were somewhat reluctant to those who got previous access to the USA (Pierce, Bolter, and Selee 2018, 15). This revised order also was struck down by the court. For the third time, the Trump administration on September 24, 2017, issued visa restriction on individuals from Chad, Iran, Libya, North Korea, Somalia, Syria, Venezuela, and Yemen. But here also the court suspended all the bans for all the listed countries except North Korea and Venezuela (Pierce, Bolter, and Selee 2018, 15). President Trump by taking back to back three attempts proved that he is adamant about the Muslim ban in the USA. Though Trump faced court challenges each time to execute the order, the Supreme court upheld the latest of the three orders and ruled that it did not violate any federal law or the US constitution (Pierce, Bolter, and Selee 2018, 15). The travel ban tried to safeguard the nation from terrorists but primarily targeted Muslim-majority countries. Immigration courts are overwhelmed and moreover there are also long delays for the issuance of Green Cards(Krueger 2019).

The delays are not the only factor, from October 2019 the Department of Homeland Security will be able to deny green cards to immigrants who use basic public benefits, like Snap (food stamps) and Medicaid and who were dependent on the government at any point in their lives. Criminal prosecution and family separation law will be imposed upon those who crossed the southern border illegally. Due to this decision around 2,342 children were separated from their families (Domonoske and Gonzales 2019). This policy is utterly inhumane both for the immediate pain that it inflicts on the families and for the long-term harm, it will cause the children. DHS began separating families to take away parents for their referred prosecution. The Trump administration has ended TPS for several countries in September 2017 which provided relief to the foreign nationals already residing in the USA, if they were unable to safely return to their home countries because of conflict, disaster, or other extraordinary circumstances.

Over the years, the administration's focus on much stricter immigration policies and executive orders lead to the rise of anti-immigrant sentiment which has made life substantially more difficult for all immigrants. The Trump administration has slacked the number of immigrants that could be conceded into the U.S. from 110,000 to 50,000, the administration means to resettle just 18,000 in 2020 (Ibe 2019). The administration is keen to end work approval for life partners of H-1B visa holders. This will probably dissuade individuals from going to the United States to work lawfully and will hurt the ventures that utilize the H-1B visa program (Ibe 2019).

# V. THE COST OF XENOPHOBIA

The policy granted by Trump comes with destructive short-term costs suffered by the immigrant families and real damage to American interests. In exchange for feeding xenophobic zealots with a policy that

quenches their hatred for anything immigrant and anybody "foreign," the imminent Trump policy will bludgeon American economic and industrial interests by scaring promising foreign workers away(Beydoun 2018). Restricting the spouses of foreign workers from holding employment is a direct policy extension of the "Buy American and Hire American" executive order(Beydoun 2018).

Immigrants are a big part of the U.S. workforce. The number of Mexican workers has declined over the years in the USA, where unauthorized immigrants made up 5.4% of the labor force in 2007 and have fallen to 4.6% in 2017 (Passel and Cohn 2019). Another Pew study found that without immigrants, the U.S. workforce would decline from 173.2 million in 2015 to 165.6 million in 2035; the workforce is expected to grow to 183.2 million if immigration levels remain steady, according to the report(Passel and Cohn 2017). Apart from all of these, Trump's resentment towards immigrants has bolstered his image in the media. The change in immigration policies has built a multibillion-dollar industry where many private companies are getting benefited. Immigration and Customs Enforcement (ICE) has made deals with many private contractors who have contributed actively to Trump's Campaign(Luan 2018). The private security corporations have the utmost opportunity to expand business under the Trump administration. Companies like CoreCivic Inc. and GEO Group Inc. provided private prisons to ICE on contractual basis and they earned combined revenue exceeding USD 4bn in FY 2017 (Luan 2018).

The majority of US citizens think the administration is being too careless in handling the immigration issue. A Fox News poll found that, by a 2:1 margin (50-24%), Americans think Trump's enforcement of immigration laws has "gone too far" instead of "not far enough" (Blanton 2019).President Donald Trump in his election campaign repeatedly focused on immigration issues and to build a wall between the USA and Mexico. After taking power, Trump promised to build a wall on a 1,954-mile US-Mexico border (Amadeo 2017). At first Trump wanted Mexico to pay for the wall but for obvious reasons Mexico did not agree. So, now to build this ridiculously massive wall Trump will use the money of US-taxpayers. Till now the total cost is yet to be figured out but it is estimated to be between USD 15bn and USD 25bn (Amadeo 2017). There was already 654 miles of barrier placed on the border and Trump aims to develop these existing walls along with the new ones. In 2019, Trump wanted USD 5.7bn in addition to USD 7bn already allocated by the congress for homeland security (Rodgers and Bailey 2019). This project has turned out to be a white elephant for the USA. Trump also got approval of the US Supreme Court to use USD 2.5bn in military funding for the construction of the wall (Wagtendonk 2019). In addition to that, the Trump administration plans to divert another 6.5bn USD from federal agencies, including the US Treasury and Department of Defense for the purpose of wall construction (Wagtendonk 2019).

# VI. CONCLUSION

Immigration has been a major issue of the U.S. political debate for decades, where policymakers have stressed out economic, security, and humanitarian aspects. The president's rigorous approach and actions on immigration issue indicates a fundamental shift in the policy sector and the American society. With Trump coming to power, the anti-immigrant ideology has gained mainstream acceptance over the states and become a prominent issue in the media. Trump has been able to influence the native American's by embracing his 'America First' policy which is drenched in xenophobia. Trump's consistent stance about building an ineffective and expensive wall will cost the U.S taxpayers a lot of money. His controversial stance upon the immigration issue has appeared to violate the human rights of immigrants and caused unnecessary chaos at the southern border. The increasing arrests, detention and court room trials of migrants will not solve the migration influx in the USA. Trump has used his platform to sway the white supremacists in reviving the xenophobic sentiment in the society and even attacking the migrants and their families. The lack of awareness about the rights of the immigrants creates an environment where xenophobic actions are the straight up violation of human rights. In the 21st century, without any coordinated co-opt from national to international level the magnitude of this problem will remain unnoticed and undermine the rights of migrants.

# REFERENCES

- Amadeo, Kimberly. 2017. "Donald Trump on Immigration, Pros and Cons of His Policies." Edited by Michael J Boyle. The Balance. The Balance. September 19, 2017. https://www.thebalance.com/donaldtrump-immigration-impact-on-economy-4151107.
- [2]. Baird, Jonathan P. 2017. "Jonathan P. Baird: Xenophobia and American History's Dark Chapters." Concord Monitor. Concord Monitor. March 17, 2017. https://www.concordmonitor.com/Xenophobia-isan-American-tradition-8657633.
- [3]. Baldwin, Sarah Lynch. 2016. "Genocide-Threatening Letters Sent to Three California Mosques." *Cbsnews.Com*, November 27, 2016. https://www.cbsnews.com/news/genocide-threatening-letters-sent-to-three-california-mosques/.

- [4]. Beydoun, Khaled A. 2018. "The Cost of Xenophobia in Trump's America." Aljazeera.Com. Al Jazeera. August 3, 2018. https://www.aljazeera.com/indepth/opinion/cost-xenophobia-trump-america-180803091125432.html.
- [5]. Bialik, Kristen. 2018. "ICE Immigration Arrests Increased in 2017." Pew Research Center. February 8, 2018. https://www.pewresearch.org/fact-tank/2018/02/08/ice-arrests-went-up-in-2017-with-biggest-increases-in-florida-northern-texas-oklahoma/.
- [6]. Blanton, Dana. 2019. "Fox News Poll: Tariffs Hurt Economy, Trump Has Gone Too Far on Immigration." Fox News, June 14, 2019. https://www.foxnews.com/politics/fox-news-poll-tariffs-hurteconomy-trump-has-gone-too-far-on-immigration.
- [7]. Brooks, Brad. 2019. "Victims of Anti-Latino Hate Crimes Soar in U.S.: FBI Report." *Reuters*, November 12, 2019. https://www.reuters.com/article/us-hatecrimes-report/victims-of-anti-latino-hate-crimes-soar-in-us-fbi-report-idUSKBN1XM2OQ.
- [8]. Cohn, D'Vera, and Andrea Caumont. 2016. "10 Demographic Trends That Are Shaping the U.S. and the World." Pew Research Center. Pew Research Center. March 31, 2016. https://www.pewresearch.org/fact-tank/2016/03/31/10-demographic-trends-that-are-shaping-the-u-s-and-the-world/.
- [9]. Domonoske, Camilla, and Richard Gonzales. 2019. "NPR Choice Page." Npr.Org. 2019. https://www.npr.org/2018/06/19/621065383/what-we-know-family-separation-and-zero-tolerance-at-theborder.
- [10]. Goldstein, Jared A. n.d. "ARTICLES UNFIT FOR THE CONSTITUTION: NATIVISM AND THE CONSTITUTION, FROM THE FOUNDING FATHERS TO DONALD TRUMP." JOURNAL OF CONSTITUTIONAL LAW 20 (3): 489–559. Accessed June 14, 2020. https://scholarship.law.upenn.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=1652&context=jcl.
- [11]. Head, Tom. 2018. "A Short History of Xenophobia in America." ThoughtCo. April 12, 2018. https://www.thoughtco.com/xenophobia-in-the-united-states-721483.
- [12]. Hinojosa, Maria. 2018. "Hate Crimes Against Latinos Increase In California." NPR.Org. July 15, 2018. https://www.npr.org/2018/07/15/629212976/hate-crimes-against-latinos-increase-in-california.
- [13]. Ibe, Peniel. 2019. "Trump's Attacks on the Legal Immigration System Explained." *American Friends Service Committee* (blog). August 20, 2019. https://www.afsc.org/blogs/news-and-commentary/trumps-attacks-legal-immigration-system-explained.
- [14]. Johnson, Kevin R. 2005. "The Forgotten 'Repatriation' of Persons of Mexican Ancestry and Lessons for the 'War on Terror." Pace Law Review 26 (1): 1–26. https://digitalcommons.pace.edu/plr/vol26/iss1/1.
- [15]. Krueger, Anne O. 2019. "Truth vs. Trump on Immigration | by Anne O. Krueger." Project Syndicate. October 24, 2019. https://www.project-syndicate.org/commentary/immigration-truths-trump-lies-byanne-krueger-2019-10.
- [16]. Liptak, Adam, and Michael D Shear. 2018. "Trump's Travel Ban Is Upheld by Supreme Court." *The New York Times*, June 26, 2018. https://www.nytimes.com/2018/06/26/us/politics/supreme-court-trump-travel-ban.html.
- [17]. Martinez Gugerli, Kristen. 2018. "Xenophobia and the American Immigration Debate: The Way We View Latino Immigrants." Panoramas. October 11, 2018. https://www.panoramas.pitt.edu/health-andsociety/xenophobia-and-american-immigration-debate-way-we-view-latino-immigrants.
- [18]. Ojedokun, Olu. 2015. "AN ETHICAL APPROACH TO THE XENOPHOBIA AGAINST FOREIGNERS IN SOUTH AFRICA." Ogirisi: A New Journal of African Studies 11: 168–91. <u>https://doi.org/10.4314/og.v11i</u>.
- [19]. Orozco, Marcelo M. Suárez. 2018. Humanitarianism and Mass Migration: Confronting the World Crisis. Google Books. California: Univ of California Press. https://books.google.com.bd/books?id=6TF1DwAAQBAJ&pg=PA320&lpg=PA320&dq=he+termination +of+DACA+introduced+by+the+Obama+administration.
- [20]. Passel, Jeffrey S, and D'Vera Cohn. 2017. "Immigration Projected to Drive Growth in U.S. Working-Age Population through at Least 2035." Pew Research Center. Pew Research Center. March 8, 2017. <u>https://www.pewresearch.org/fact-tank/2017/03/08/immigration-projected-to-drive-growth-in-u-s-working-age-population-through-at-least-2035/.</u>
- [21]. Passel, Jeffrey S, and D'Vera Cohn. 2017. "Immigration Projected to Drive Growth in U.S. Working-Age Population through at Least 2035." Pew Research Center. Pew Research Center. March 8, 2017. https://www.pewresearch.org/fact-tank/2017/03/08/immigration-projected-to-drive-growth-in-u-sworking-age-population-through-at-least-2035/.
- [22]. Pierce, Sarah. 2019. "Immigration-Related Policy Changes in the First Two Years of the Trump Administration." *Migrationpolicy.Org.* Migration Policy Institute. https://www.migrationpolicy.org/research/immigration-policy-changes-two-years-trump-administration.

- [23]. Pierce, Sarah, Jessica Bolter, and Andrew Selee. 2018. "TRUMP'S FIRST YEAR ON IMMIGRATION POLICY Rhetoric vs. Reality." *Migration Policy Institute*. Washington, DC: The Migration Policy Institute. https://immigrantfresno.org/wpcontent/uploads/2018/05/TrumpFirstYearImmigrationPolicy FINAL.pdf.
- [24]. Pomfret, John. 2018. "Opinion | Trump Takes Us Back to the Darkest Days of American Xenophobia." Washington Post. October 31, 2018. https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/globalopinions/wp/2018/10/31/trump-takes-us-back-to-the-darkest-days-of-american-xenophobia/.
- [25]. Rodgers, Lucy, and Dominic Bailey. 2019. "Trump Wall All You Need to Know about US Border in Seven Charts." *BBC News*, January 21, 2019. https://www.bbc.com/news/world-us-canada-46824649.
- [26]. Trotta, Daniel. 2019. "U.S. Proposes Collecting DNA Samples from Detained Immigrants." Reuters.Com. reuters. October 21, 2019. https://www.reuters.com/article/us-usa-immigration-dna/usproposes-collecting-dna-samples-from-detained-immigrants-idUSKBN1X0250.
- [27]. Wagtendonk, Anya van. 2019. "In a Victory for Trump, the Supreme Court Frees up \$2.5 Billion for the Border Wall." Vox. Vox Media. July 27, 2019. https://www.vox.com/policy-andpolitics/2019/7/27/8932874/border-wall-donald-trump-supreme-court-2-5-billion-us-mexico.
- [28]. Wang, Amy B. 2016. "Donald Trump Plans to Immediately Deport 2 Million to 3 Million Undocumented Immigrants." Washington Post. November 14, 2016. https://www.washingtonpost.com/news/thefix/wp/2016/11/13/donald-trump-plans-to-immediately-deport-2-to-3-million-undocumentedimmigrants/.
- [29]. Zilberman, Beth, The Non-Adversarial Fiction of Immigration Adjudication (April 12, 2020). Wisconsin Law Review, Forthcoming. Available at SSRN: https://ssrn.com/abstract=3574728

FahmidaAlam, et. al. "Xenophobia and Shift in Immigration Policy Under Trump Administration." *IOSR Journal of Humanities and Social Science (IOSR-JHSS)*, 25(7), 2020, pp. 01-06.

\_\_\_\_\_